ARDS AND NORTH DOWN BOROUGH COUNCIL

Dear Sir/Madam

11 January 2022

You are hereby invited to attend a virtual meeting of the Planning Committee of the
Ards and North Down Borough Council which will be held via Zoom on Tuesday, 18
January 2022 commencing at 7.00pm.

Yours faithfully

Stephen Reid
Chief Executive

Ards and North Down Borough Council

1. Apologies

2. Declarations of Interest

AGENDA

3. Matters arising from minutes of Planning Committee Meeting of 02 November
2021 (Copy attached)

4. Planning Applications (Reports attached)

4.1

LA06/2020/1008/0

Erection of 9 Dwellings with access off Messines Road
(Right turning lane provided)

Lands immediately north of 10-18 Cambourne View
and 17 Cambourne Park, Newtownards

4.2

LA06/2021/0744/F

Conversion and extension of existing single storey
garage including increase in ridge height to create one
and a half storey ancillary Granny Annex
accommodation

5b Killinchy Road, Comber

4.3

LA06/2020/0253/F

Erection of 35 no. apartments with associated car-
parking and landscaping

Lands between 58 Kinnegar Drive and Pavillions Office
Park, Kinnegar Drive, Holywood

4.4

LA06/2019/1195/F

Two single storey infill dwellings




Lands adjacent to and South of 9 Killinakin Road,
Killinchy

4.5

LA06/2019/1091/F

Creation of a designated area within the existing
harbour estate to dismantle end of life fishing vessels
(proposal includes a Section 76 legal agreement to
discontinue use of original site previously approved
under Ref LA06/2018/0893/F)

Portavogie Harbour, Portavogie

4.6

LA06/2021/1185

Installation of sculpture to commemorate the centenary
of the foundation of Northern Ireland

40M SW of 10 The Square, Comber

4.7

LA06/2021/1186

Installation of sculpture to commemorate the centenary
of the foundation of Northern Ireland

23m east of 10 Union Street, Donaghadee (beside War
Memorial)

4.8

LA06/2021/1187

Installation of sculpture to commemorate the centenary
of the foundation of Northern Ireland

18m West of No. 2 Conway Square, Newtownards

4.9

LA06/2021/1188

Installation of sculpture to commemorate the centenary
of the foundation of Northern Ireland

Redburn Square, Holywood

4.10

LA06/2021/1189

Installation of sculpture to commemorate the centenary
of the foundation of Northern Ireland

18m east of Bangor Town Hall, Bangor (grassed area
in front of main front door)

411

LA06/2018/1169/F

Replacement dwelling (off site) to include the
demolition of existing dwelling

85m West of 50 Kilcarn Road, Ballymacashen,
Killinchy

5.

6.

Update on Planning Appeals (Report attached)

Review of decisions further to withdrawal of PAN (Report attached)




7. Judgment by Humphreys J regarding Battery Energy Storage Systems (Report
attached)
8. Quarterly Performance Report — 2" Quarter 2021/22 (Report attached)
9.  Publication of the Northern Ireland Planning Monitoring Framework 2020/21
(Report attached)
10. Amendment to Protocol for the Operation of the Planning Committee (Report
attached)
11. Council response to the Department for Infrastructure consultation on
secondary legislation for the Reservoirs Act (Report attached)
12. Department for Infrastructure (Dfl) (Planning) review of strategic planning policy
on renewable and low carbon energy development (Report attached)
MEMBERSHIP OF PLANNING COMMITTEE (16 MEMBERS)
Alderman Gibson Councillor Cooper
Alderman Keery Councillor McAlpine
Alderman McDowell Councillor McClean
Alderman Mcllveen Councillor McKee (Vice Chair)
Councillor Adair Councillor McRandal
Councillor Brooks Councillor P Smith
Councillor Cathcart (Chair) Councillor Thompson
Councillor Kennedy Councillor Walker




ARDS AND NORTH DOWN BOROUGH COUNCIL

A meeting of the Planning Committee was held virtually on Tuesday, 2 November
2021 at 7.00 pm via Zoom.

PRESENT:
In the Chair: Councillor Cathcart

Aldermen: Gibson Keery
McDowell Mcllveen

Councillors: Adair McRandal
Brooks McKee
Cooper Smith, P
Kennedy Walker
McAlpine (7.02 pm)

Officers: Director of Regeneration, Development and Planning (S McCullough),
Head of Planning (A McCullough), Senior Professional and Technical
Officers (P Kerr and C Rodgers), Principal Professional and Technical
Officers (G Kerr and L Maginn) and Democratic Services Officers (J
Glasgow and M McElveen)

Also in Mr David Donaldson (Agent)

Attendance: Mr Stephen Dickson (Agent)
Damian Logue (Applicant)

WELCOME

The Chairman (Councillor Cathcart) welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies for inability to attend were received Councillors Thompson and McClean.

NOTED.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chairman sought Declarations of Interest and none were notified.

NOTED.

3. MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES OF PLANNING
COMMITTEE MEETING OF 5 OCTOBER 2021

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Copy of the above.
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Alderman Mcllveen referred to Item 8 — Correspondence on Publication of Planning
Advice note within the minutes. Subsequently the Advice note had been withdrawn

and he noted that there was at least one planning application determined using that
Advice Note. Alderman Mcllveen asked if those decisions would be looked at again.

(Councillor McAlpine entered the meeting — 7.02 pm)

The Head of Planning responded advising that Planning Officers were currently
reviewing those decisions that would have been issued during the timeframe from 2
August 2021 and the withdrawal. Legal advice was also being sought in that regard
and the Head of Planning would report back to Members next month advising on the
number of decisions affected and the outcome of those.

Alderman Mcllveen asked if communication had taken place with the agents on
those applications potentially affected. The Head of Planning advised that contact
would only be made with agents/applicants upon receipt of legal advice. No
concerns had been raised to date by agents in respect of the matter however she
reassured the Member that contact would be made.

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Councillor
McKee, that the minutes be noted.

4. PLANNING APPLICATIONS

4.1 LA06/2020/0981/F — 77 Tullynakill Road, Killinchy — Replacement
dwelling with integral garage and the retention of the existing dwelling
as an ancillary domestic use for storage etc
(Appendices | - 1I)

DEA: Comber

Committee Interest: Called in by Alderman Mcllveen from delegated list w/c 20
September 2021

Proposal: Replacement Dwelling with integral garage and the demolition of the
existing dwelling

Site Location: 77 Tullynakill Road, Killinchy

Recommendation: Refusal

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Case Officer's Report and Addendum.

The Senior Professional and Technical Officer (P Kerr) outlined the detail of the
application which was for full planning permission for a replacement dwelling with
integral garage and demolition of the existing dwelling at 77 Tullynakill Road,
Comber. This description had been updated to reflect a change from retention of the
existing dwelling to demolition of existing dwelling. This change had been addressed
by the recently circulated addendum and any further assessment and clarification
required had been included in that.

The proposal involved the replacement dwelling being located off the existing site
and within an adjacent field. All the relevant consultees were content with the
proposal. There were 2 objections received both from the same address and the
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planning issues raised related to the fact that the proposal was on a prominent site in
the AONB and contrary to CTY1, CTY8, CTY13 and CTY14 of PPS21. The Planning
Officer advised that earlier that day a third objection letter had been received from
the same addressed raising the same issues as well as concerns regarding the
damage that the demolition may cause to their own property.

With regard to the local development plan, the site was located outside the
settlement limit and within an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) as
designated in the Ards and Down Area Plan 2015.

Turning to regional policy considerations - The SPPS retained the policy provisions
of PPS2, PPS3 and PPS21. The Planning Officer detailed that the provisions of
PPS2 and PPS21 within the SPPS could not be met by the proposal. The proposal
complied with PPS3 Access Movement and Parking. The proposal complied with
NH2 and NH5 of PPS2 however did not comply with Policy NH6 of PPS2 which
related to Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty. It was considered that the prominent
location of the proposed dwelling within the AONB coupled with the fact that it would
create a build-up of suburban style development would have a detrimental impact on
the AONB. The erection of a new dwelling outside the existing domestic curtilage of
the dwelling to be replaced was likely to result in a visual impact on the AONB that
was unsympathetic to the locality. The large domestic curtilage that was proposed
was also out of character and unsympathetic to the AONB. Referring to the site plan,
the Officer outlined that the proposed curtilage was more than 4 times bigger than
the existing curtilage.

As the proposal was for a replacement dwelling in the countryside the main policy
consideration to establish the principle of developmentis CTY1 and CTY3 of PPS21.
For replacement dwellings in the countryside CTY1 directed us towards CTY3.
Under CTY3 the dwelling to be replaced in this proposal exhibited the essential
characteristics of a dwelling. Although the existing dwelling was suitable for
replacement it was important to note that in all replacement cases the proposed
dwelling should be sited within the existing established curtilage of the dwelling to be
replaced unless the curtilage was so restricted that was could not reasonably
accommodate a modest sized dwelling or it could be shown that an alternative
position nearby would result in demonstrable landscape, heritage, access or amenity
benefits.

The curtilage of the existing dwelling was not so restrictive that it could not
reasonably accommodate a modest sized dwelling. The curtilage of the dwelling to
be replaced was approximately 730sgm which could accommodate a modest size
dwelling capable of meeting the applicants’ needs of living space on one level, with
an adequate amount of amenity space remaining. There was also scope for the
existing curtilage to be enlarged.

With regard to an alternative position nearby resulting in demonstrable landscape,
heritage, access or amenity benefits, the case officer dealt with the flooding and
damp issues raised in support of the offsite replacement and it was noted that the
site did not fall within the flood zones and that a new build dwelling built to modern
day standards would alleviate any damp issues currently suffered in the existing
dwelling. As the proposal would be sited on land sloping up to the south, any building
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on the land would appear prominent when travelling south along the Tullynakill Road
and although the site benefits from mature vegetation and backdrop, the
unnecessary siting of a new dwelling at this location would have a negative impact
on the character of the area. With regard to access benefits, a minor extension to the
existing curtilage would also provide that and therefore it was considered that the off-
site replacement offered no amenity or landscape benefits.

In the justification and amplification of CTY3 it stated that semi-detached dwellings
would generally only be acceptable if replaced in situ with the proposed new dwelling
remaining attached to the other elements of the existing development unless
practical mitigating circumstances were to be considered which in this case there
were none.

Under CTY3 it stated that the overall size of the new dwelling should allow it to
integrate into the surrounding landscape and not have an impact greater than the
existing building. The proposal would result very clearly in the visual impact of two
separate dwellings whereas if the dwelling was built on the existing site the
appearance in the landscape would remain as one built form albeit distinguishable
as a pair of semis. When travelling south along the Tullynakill Road the proposed
dwelling would have a visual impact significantly greater than the existing due to its
location and elevated position.

The proposed design of the dwelling was of a high quality and would likely be
acceptable if the principle of development and impact on AONB and rural character
were not an issue, however for the reasons highlighted above it was not appropriate
for this rural location.

Turning to CTY13 and CTY14 which covered integration and rural character; as
discussed the principle of development cannot be established under CTY3 as a
modest replacement dwelling could be reasonably accommodated on the existing
site and the off-site location would result in a significantly greater impact than the
existing building as well as impacting upon the AONB. Added to this the proposal
would result in a prominent feature in the landscape and would result in a detrimental
change to rural character with an unnecessarily large domestic curtilage and create
a suburban style build up. The potential for enlarging the existing curtilage slightly
was not explored. This would result in a more acceptable site for the proposed
replacement and could accommodate the required same level living accommodation.

In summary, the Planning Officer stated that the proposal was not necessary in this
rural location and no exceptions were met to justify the need for an off-site location.
A modest dwelling capable of meeting the needs of the applicant could be
accommodated on site without the need to further erode the countryside. Therefore,
for all of the reasons above refusal was recommended.

The Chairman invited questions from Members.
Alderman Mcllveen referred to the policy CTYS3 for the replacement of semi-

detached dwellings and noted that the preference that any replacement would
remain attached. However, the policy also stated unless there were practical



PC.02.11.21 PM

mitigating circumstances to be considered. Alderman Mcllveen asked if there were
any such circumstances explored in the assessment of the application.

The Planning Officer advised that there was a statement submitted as part of the
application detailing that the applicants required to live on one level and that there
were some access issues coming in and out of the site. However, as detailed there
could be a modest dwelling accommodated at the site and the relocation was not
deemed necessary. If there was a slight enlargement of the existing curtilage the
access issue could be overcome. It was the view from Planning Service that the
request for an off-site replacement was not appropriate.

Alderman Mcllveen detailed a number of matters that the Committee were being
asked to look at;

1. Is it appropriate that the house does not remain attached?

2. If the house was not to remain attached, should it be accommodated outside
of the curtilage?

3. If the size and scale of the house was inappropriate for the site?

Alderman Mcllveen sought confirmation that those were the key matters for
consideration.

The Planning Officer confirmed that the prominent location and the need for an off-
site location were issues which were fully explored. The design would be a
consideration if the principle of the development was accepted.

At this stage, Mr David Donaldson and Mr Dickson were brought into the meeting
and the Chairman invited them to speak in favour of the application.

Mr Donaldson outlined that the application had been recommended for refusal
because the new dwelling was not sited within the existing curtilage and for reasons
of design and scale. The existing dwelling was low lying and sat right on the edge of
Tullynakill Road and it had a significant backdrop of rising land. He outlined that the
applicants were retired and Mr Hawthorne in particular was in poor health. The
applicants required a new home for lifetime accommodation at single level and the
proposed dwelling had been carefully designed to respect its setting and to avoid the
need for significant retaining structures. Importantly, the application was not seeking
to move the dwelling substantially, the new dwelling would be only 7m from the
existing dwelling and would be contained within established boundaries.

Mr Donaldson stated that Policy CTY 3 indicated that replacement dwellings should
normally be sited within the established curtilage. However, it did countenance two
exceptions:

i) where the curtilage is so restricted it could not ‘reasonably’ accommodate a
modest dwelling; or

i) where it can be shown that an alternative position would result in landscape,
heritage, access or amenity benefits.

Exception 1: Existing Curtilage - The existing curtilage was plainly restricted in size.
The width reduced as it went back from the road. This narrow width and awkward
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shape significantly constrained the ability to locate a dwelling of modest size, with
associated parking and amenity space. The existing curtilage was also low lying and
surface water run-off from the higher land to the west was channelled through the
curtilage and through the existing house. It had flooded on several occasions, with
the consequence that insurance against flooding was not available to the occupants.
The existing curtilage did not afford sufficient space for visitors or delivery vehicles to
enter, park and leave the site in forward gear, nor could it provide sufficient amenity
space.

Exception 2: What are the Benefits? - Landscape Benefits:

The proposed dwelling would be sited some 25 metres back from the public road.
Furthermore, it would be screened and softened by the mature planting to the front
and by the extensive backdrop of mature vegetation at higher level to the rear. It was
an extremely well enclosed site. When travelling in both directions the house will be
barely visible until the point of access, in distinct contrast to the existing house which
occupied such a prominent roadside position.

The existing dwelling would be removed upon completion of the new development
and the area would be suitably landscaped.

Mr Donaldson outlined that there were access benefits, at present the site access
was quite narrow and constrained. Visitors and deliveries to the property parked on
the roadside, where they could cause obstruction and impede safe flows of traffic.
The new development would allow extended areas for parking and turning so that
parking on the roadside would be eliminated. He also outlined the amenity benefits,
there could be no doubt that setting the building further away from the road would
make the site more pleasant for the occupants, in terms of useable amenity space,
reduction in noise from the public road, enhanced privacy etc.

In terms of public amenity, the revised siting would also be beneficial, as it would
allow the dwelling to be better integrated into the local landscape, with mature
vegetation screening it from public views. It would better respect the AONB.

Mr Donaldson stated that the proposal did meet the exception tests under CTY3.

In relation to design, it was clear that the proposed dwelling was of simple rural form.
It was essentially a rectangular structure, with a traditional pitched roof. The small
area of under build to facilitate the garage would be well screened from public
viewpoints and would ensure that the need for retaining structures was avoided, as
advocated by the Rural Design Guide.

In conclusion, Mr Donaldson stated that the size of the site was similar to the nearby
properties at No 71 and a lot smaller than No 81. Ultimately, this was a case
whereby the Planning Committee must consider all of the material factors and
determine whether harm would be caused to interests of public importance. The key
factor as identified in other replacement cases in this and other Council areas, was
rural appearance. Given the enclosed nature of this site, the modest scale of
development proposed, and the increased set back from the public road, it was
apparent that it complied with CTY3 and would give rise to no harm whatsoever.
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The Chairman invited questions from Members.

Alderman Mcllveen asked what evidence was submitted as to why the current house
was not suitable. He made reference to the flooding and insurance issues and he
asked if that information was submitted to Planning.

Mr Donaldson confirmed that the issues were set out to Planning Service as the
application was being processed. He explained that the site was not affected by
flooding from Strangford Lough however as the dwelling was at road level, there
were gullies on the road which did not take all of the storm water and had caused
flood water into the house. Due to the topography and the land being higher at the
west of the site, storm water run-off occurred at periods of heavy rainfall and passed
through the site causing the issues. Those were factors as to why the applicants did
not feel it was feasible to situate the property on the existing site.

Alderman Mcllveen asked if there was another design option or was the proposed
the most practical solution. Mr Donaldson noted that the properties were referred to
as semi-detached but were two dwellings built at different times, joined together with
no shared party wall. If bound to retain the property in situ, the issue remained on the
location which was relatively busy road with no front garden and the general quality
of life would be improved if the property was allowed to be situated 7m away.

In response to a further question from Alderman Mcllveen, Mr Donaldson advised
that the applicants were currently living in the property however there were major
issues in terms of the damp and its general condition.

Alderman Gibson sought clarity on the location of the gable site and asked the size
of the new dwelling. Using the visuals, Mr Donaldson explained the application site
and the landscaped area which already existed. The proposed dwelling would be a
3 bed house in region of 2000fsq with a garage underneath. Adding to that Mr
Dickson referred to the visuals and advised that the applicant was keen to retain the
shrubbery.

Referring to the proposed location, Councillor McRandal questioned why it had been
decided to locate the property in a prominent location. Mr Donaldson explained that
as build occurred in the field there was a need to be careful not to cut out an area
with a need for large surrounding retaining structures. Through the design of the
property, efforts had been made to work with the levels, it was only 3m above the
floor level of the existing house and there was backdrop above the ridge height of
the proposed dwelling. Mr Donaldson did not feel the proposed dwelling would be
prominent, it had been carefully sited to ensure the proposed dwelling integrated into
the surroundings and did not sit prominently.

Councillor P Smith referred to the presentation of the application by the Planning
Officer and the words that were used to describe the proposal including
unsympathetic, out of character, the size of the existing development, negative
impact on the area and visual impact. He asked how Mr Donaldson would counter
those arguments.
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Mr Donaldson stated that Planning Service had been weighted to the idea that the
property should be located in situ whereas their design approach was for the
relocation. Planning Service’s approach was that by moving the property away from
the existing site that was increasing the prominence whereas it was recognised that
the existing dwelling was in a prominent location by being on roadside. The existing
location did not meet modern living standards. The proposal sought to set the
property back from the roadside in a relatively small padlock field which had been
extensively landscaped by the applicant and therefore in his view was a balanced
judgement.

Councillor P Smith asked if there was any opportunity to keep the dwelling within the
curtilage of the existing site. Mr Donaldson stated that was difficult to do, the existing
site had a narrow frontage, restricted depth to achieve a dwelling with a reasonable
guality of accommodation including access and turning space. The agent was
working as close to the existing curtilage as possible.

Councillor Walker referred to the reason for the call-in which was the two exceptions
of policy CTY3. He therefore asked within the policy it stated that the curtilage had to
be so restricted that it could not accommodate a modest size dwelling. Having
viewed the site on Google Maps, he felt it was fair to say that the site was not
restricted. Mr Donaldson responded that the policy referred to when the site was so
restricted that it could not reasonably accommodate a modest sized dwelling and it
was matter of judgement. The current site was restricted with a narrow frontage and
a restricted depth. A replacement dwelling could be situated on the existing site
however the issues of amenity space, parking and standards of living would remain
compromised.

Councillor Walker did not consider the site was restricted enough to prevent
development of a modest sized building and therefore failed the policy on that basis.
The second position in terms of policy was that ‘an alternative position nearby would
result in demonstrable landscape, heritage, access or amenity benefits’. Mr
Donaldson stated that within the submission he had itemised the landscape benefits
and the existing dwelling did have a prominent roadside siting. The current access
was an issue as parking occurred on the road. In terms of the amenity benefits he
felt there were public amenity benefits by moving the dwelling and amenity benefits
for the applicants as they would not be sitting alongside a narrow busy road.

Councillor Walker referred to CTY13 and CTY14 and he expressed concerns in
terms of prominence, that it would be a large building viewable from the south. He
asked for an explanation as to why the proposed dwelling had to be so large and
could not be situated on the existing curtilage. Mr Donaldson stated that it was
matter of opinion on what constituted a large building and it was the view that the
proposed dwelling was not particularly large for a rural setting. It was three bedroom
house with good living areas and a basement garage. Mr Donaldson was of the
view that the house was not prominent or large and as recognised by the Case
Officer was of good design. The site had a high degree of natural enclosure without
the need to include visibility splays. He felt that the proposal was in conformation of
the CTY3, CTY13 and CTY14 policies. The real test for the Committee to consider
was real harm being caused to the rural character by allowing the proposal.
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The Chairman thanked Mr Donaldson and Mr Dickson for their time and they were
returned to the public gallery.

The Chairman invited further questions for the Planning Officer.

Councillor Walker asked about the flooding issues recognising that was a serious
issue. The Planning Officer responded advising that Planning Service had reviewed
historical flood maps and there was no evidence of surface water flooding on the
maps. From the evidence received and research undertaken there was nothing to
demonstrate the flooding issue.

Alderman Keery questioned why officers were not taking account of the fact that an
insurance company had refused the applicants insurance. The Planning Officer
advised that evidence from an insurance company would need to be submitted to
show that was the case and confirmed that such evidence had not been provided.

Alderman Mcllveen was of the understanding that evidence had been submitted in
respect of the flooding issue. He asked would it be normal practice to ask for
evidence in respect of the flooding issue. The Planning Officer explained that the
matter had been further explored which had been done through an extensive search
of flood maps. Fluvial and surface water maps had been interrogated and there was
no evidence to show that there was flooding at the site.

Taking into consideration scale, impact and the positioning Alderman Mcllveen felt
there were a number of issues that would benefit from a site visit.

Referring to the Protocol for the Operation of the Planning Committee, the Chairman
asked Alderman Mcllveen to outline in his judgement where the substantial benefit
test applied, i.e.

e The impact of the proposed development is difficult/impossible to visualise
from the Officer’s report, photographs, video, plans, drawings and any other
supporting material,

e There was good reason why the comments of the applicant and objectors
cannot be expressed adequately in writing;

e The proposal is particularly contentious;

e Non-visual considerations such as noise and smell are key issues on which
the application will be determined.

Alderman Mcllveen confirmed he was requesting the deferral on the basis of “The
impact of the proposed development is difficult/impossible to visualise from the
Officer’s report, photographs, video, plans, drawings and any other supporting
material. Alderman Mcllveen stated that visual impact was a big issue and there was
need to have better context from being on-site.

Proposed by Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Alderman Keery, that the application
be deferred for a site meeting.

Alderman Gibson supported the proposal for a site meeting, stating that the Planning
Committee did not undertake enough site visits.
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Councillor Walker stated that he could not support the proposal. The visual impact
was important; however, the application did not meet Policy CTY3 in the first
instance as there was enough space to accommodate a modest size building within
the existing curtilage, therefore there was no need to look at the impact of the off-site
replacement.

Councillor P Smith concurred with Councillor Walker, stating that Members had been
presented with the same amount of information for this application as they were for
others.

On being put to the meeting with 5 voting FOR, 8 voting AGAINST, 1 ABSTAINING
and 2 ABSENT, the recommendation was declared LOST. A recorded vote resulted
as follows:

FOR (5) AGAINST (8) ABSTAINING (1) ABSENT (2)
Aldermen Alderman
Gibson McDowell
Keery
Mcllveen
Councillors Councillors Councillor Councillors
Adair Brooks Cathcart McClean
Kennedy Cooper Thompson
McAlpine
McRandal
McKee
Smith, P
Walker

Proposed by Councillor Walker, seconded by Councillor P Smith, that the
recommendation be adopted and that planning permission be refused.

Councillor Walker did not feel the application passed the CTY3 policy.

Alderman Mcllveen stated that he could not support the proposal as he felt a site
visit would allow for a properly informed decision.

On being put to the meeting with 7 voting FOR, 6 voting AGAINST, 1 ABSTAINING
and 2 ABSENT, the recommendation was declared CARRIED. A recorded vote
resulted as follows:

FOR (7) AGAINST (6) ABSTAINING (1) ABSENT (2)
Aldermen Alderman
McDowell Gibson
Keery
Mcllveen
Councillors Councillors Councillor Councillors

Brooks Adair Cathcart McClean
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McAlpine Cooper Thompson
McRandal Kennedy

McKee

Smith, P

Walker

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Councillor Walker, seconded by Councillor P
Smith, that the recommendation be adopted and that planning permission be
refused.

4.2 LA06/2020/0579/F — Ardavon, 16 Glen Road, Cultra, Holywood —
Demolition of existing derelict dwelling (with extant permission for
conversion and extension to 4 No. apartments) and erection of new
building containing 5 No. apartments with associated landscaping and
ancillary storage building
(Appendices llI - 1V)

DEA: Holywood & Clandeboye

Committee Interest: A Local development application attracting six or more
separate individual objections which are contrary to the officer's recommendation
Proposal: Demolition of existing derelict dwelling (with extant permission for
conversion and extension to 4 No. apartments) and erection of new building
containing 5No. apartments with associated landscaping and ancillary storage
building

Site Location: Ardavon, 16 Glen Road, Cultra, Holywood

Recommendation: Approval

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Case Officer's Report, Addendum and correction
report.

The Principal Professional and Technical Officer (G Kerr) outlined the detail of the
application. She noted that the site had extant permission for conversion and
extension to 4 No. apartments, so this application represented an increase of one
apartment. The application was before Members as it had 9 objections from 6
separate addresses.

All material objections were addressed in the Case Officer Report and all consultees
were content. Due to the proposed demolition of the building and existing vegetation
and trees within and surrounding the site, an Ecological Appraisal and Impact
Assessment was submitted. NIEA Natural Environment Division (NED) was
consulted and commented that it ‘has considered the impacts of the proposal on
natural heritage interests and, on the basis of the information provided, has no
concerns, subject to conditions.’

Referring to the images, the Planning Officer detailed that the site was located on
the western side of Glen Road and contained a large, detached period dwelling
known as Ardavon (No. 16 Glen Road) which had been vacant for some time and
was in a state of disrepair. The application site was approximately 50m from the
road and views were limited due to the mature trees along Glen Road and within
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the site. There were extensive grounds surrounding the proposed dwelling. Access
was directly off Glen Road. The wider site was currently under construction for
further residential units, as part of an overall redevelopment scheme. The site was
well screened with the benefit of several trees within the site protected by a Tree
Preservation Order. The established residential area along Glen Road was
characterised by large, detached dwellings on generous plots that front onto the
private road and were well screened by mature vegetation.

The Planning Officer referred to visuals of the site and general area to provide some
context for members. The site was located within the settlement limit of Holywood as
designated in both the North Down and Ards Area Plan 1984-1995 and Draft Belfast
Metropolitan Area Plan 2015 (dBMAP). The site also lay within a proposed Area of
Townscape Character (ATC) — Marino, Cultra and Craigavad. Consequently, the
proposed ATC designation in draft BMAP was a material consideration relevant to
this application. As the site lay within a development limit, there was a presumption
in favour of development unless there was demonstrable harm caused.

The planning history was an important consideration for the site — the were two
additional applications for discussion this evening for the wider site, one for 7no.
units in a single building which had extant permission for 6no. units and another for
a single gate lodge.

Regarding this application site - the site had extant conversion of the existing
dwelling to 4no. apartments granted on 9 January 2019. The Planning Officer
highlighted that the history was relevant as it demonstrated that the principle of
development had been accepted on the site.

With regard to roads - access for the proposal was off the Glen Road. The Glen
Road was not adopted by Dfl Roads, but it accessed onto the A2 Bangor Road
which was a Protected Route. Dfl Roads had confirmed that the proposed
development would not prejudice road safety or significantly inconvenience the flow
of traffic. It did not conflict with Policy AMP 3 Access to Protected Routes as road
safety would not be compromised.

With regard to the principle of demolition in an ATC it was considered that although
the building currently made a material contribution to the appearance of the ATC,
two separate structural survey reports had demonstrated that the building was in a
bad state of repair and would be left to deteriorate further which would result in an
adverse impact on the character and appearance of the ATC. It also had to be taken
into consideration that the previous permission (LA06/2017/1461/F) which granted
demolition of a significant portion of the building with only the front facade of the
building remaining and both structural survey reports had indicated that
refurbishment of the facade of the building would present challenges. On balance, it
was considered that demolition was acceptable within the ATC and a well-designed
replacement building could make a positive contribution to the character of the area.
The overarching aim of the ATC policy was that there should be no harm to its
character and appearance. It was considered that the proposal would maintain and
enhance the character of the ATC. The replacement building would be of similar
scale in height and would be replaced on a similar footprint as the original dwelling
with a similar design.
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The proposed density was acceptable due to the scale of the existing building and
the overall appearance of a large grand house set within extensive mature grounds.
This proposal would contain 5no. apartments in a new building but would provide the
overall appearance of a large house within extensive mature grounds. The site was
large and ensured that adequate amenity space was provided for the apartments.
Each apartment would be provided with a covered terrace area (minimum
approximately 19 sqm) as well as the landscaped gardens surrounding the building.

A detached building would be constructed on-site for bin storage and general
storage for the apartments. A similar parking layout was approved under extant
permission LA06/2017/1461/F. It was considered that as the proposal would provide
at least 2no. spaces per apartment with a total of 13no. spaces being provided it
complied with Policy AMP 7 Car Parking.

The protected trees had been integrated into the layout of the proposal and would be
retained and protected by conditions on any planning approval. That would be
supplemented by landscaping throughout the site to aid integration and soften the
visual impact of hard surfaced parking areas.

To provide context, the Planning Officer displayed the original design of the
proposal. Planning Officers had requested the design of the original proposed
replacement building to be amended to be more in keeping with the architectural
detailing of the original building and to give the appearance of a single detached
dwelling, with a single and centrally located entrance door on the front elevation,
rather than an apartment development. It was considered that the proposal now
drew on the best local traditions of form, materials, and detailing. The new building
would be finished in sand cement render with a natural slate roof which were
sympathetic materials in keeping with the character of the area. The design of the
new building would be in keeping with the architectural detailing of the original
building and it had been designed to give the appearance of a large detached
dwelling in keeping with the existing building on the site.

The proposal would have no unacceptable adverse impacts on existing or proposed
properties in terms of overlooking, loss of light, overshadowing with separation
distances ranging from 20m — 40m between the proposed building and the adjacent
sites. Those separation distances combined with existing trees and planting within
the site would ensure that there were no unacceptable adverse impacts on
residential amenity.

In conclusion, the Planning Officer stated that the proposal had been considered
having regard to all material considerations, representations, relevant planning
policies, planning history and consultation responses. The principle of demolition had
been fully considered in the context of two expert structural and civil engineering
reports. The proposal would maintain the character of the ATC and would have no
adverse impact on the residential amenity of existing or proposed neighbouring
dwellings and the proposal would not prejudice road safety. Granting of planning
permission was therefore recommended.

(Councillor P Smith withdrew from the meeting during the presentation of the item)
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The Chairman invited questions from Members.

Councillor McRandal referred to the concerns expressed in relation to the potential
for the increase in traffic, Glen Road was a narrow road and road safety concerns
existed. Furthermore, there was no traffic lights at the junction with the A2.

(Councillor Cooper withdrew from the meeting — 8.17 pm)

Councillor McRandal referred to page 8 of the Case Officer's Report and Dfl's
change in position and read out an extract ‘Dfl Roads commented that ‘there are a
number of Planning applications accessed off this unadopted road which have been
submitted individually and they singularly do not represent 5% intensification. If,
however, they had been submitted as a single application then the 5% threshold may
have been reached. Planning may wish to consider the cumulative effect of these
individual applications with regard to the road and request that the road be adopted.’
As a result of this consultation response, a further consultation was issued to Dfl
Roads to seek justification and at that stage Dfl Roads changed its position to detall
that it was content with the proposal. Councillor McRandal asked the Planning
Officer what led to the change in the position from Dfl Roads. In response the
Planning Officer highlighted to Members that a late correction report had been
circulated earlier that day regarding the relevant roads policy (PPS3). That report
outlined that the road was within the settlement limit of Holywood within the extant
development plan. Accordingly, each proposal should be considered against the
following element of the Policy which stated that ‘planning permission will only be
granted for a development proposal involving direct access, or the intensification of
the use of an existing access:

(a) where access cannot reasonably be taken from an adjacent minor road.

(b) In the case or proposals involving residential development, it is demonstrated
to the Department’s satisfaction that the nature and level of access onto the
Protected Route would significantly assist in the creation of a quality
environment without compromising standards of road safety or resulting in an
unacceptable proliferation of access points.

The Planning Officer had concluded that the proposed development would not
prejudice road safety or significantly inconvenience the flow of traffic. It did not
conflict with Policy AMP 3 Access to Protected Routes as the standards of road
safety would not be compromised. Planning Officers were very mindful of the
concerns raised in respect of roads and was the reasoning why Officers had
repeatedly liaised with Dfl Roads seeking clarity. A study had also been carried out
with regard to other developments along the Glen Road that had planning
permission and yet to be constructed along with developments that already existed.
That study showed that the calculation fell below the 5% intensification. The
Planning Officer advised that legal advice had also been sought on the issue.

Adding to that, the Head of Planning advised that legal advice had been sought in
respect of the 5% intensification issue. That issue sat within a guidance document
rather than policy to be applied by Dfl Roads. The Head of Planning advised that in
respect of the 5% intensification figure there was need to look at the wider context on
what the policy sought to protect; safe flow of traffic and the access onto the
protected route. The adoption of the road was up to the residents collectively and
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was not something the Council had any responsibility for. To clarify, the Head of
Planning stated that a number of objections related to the 5% being breached. Dfl
was content with the baseline that existed plus the addition of those dwellings that
had been approved, this proposal and the other proposals that were in the system
for Glen Road. It was considered that there would be no impact in terms of road
safety and safe flow of traffic, which is what the policy sought to protect.

The Chairman asked for clarity on Planning’s role in terms of the unadopted road.
The Head of Planning explained that Dfl Roads had stated that the Council may wish
to consider adopting the Glen Road in the future to bring it up to a standard. The
Council could not request for that to occur it would be up to the individual residents
and she was unsure of the costs involved. Planning were solely looking at where the
access of Glen Road met the A2, whether DFI Roads was content and to ensure that
the junction could cope with additional traffic without prejudice to road safety.

The Chairman allowed for Mr David Donaldson and Mr Damien Logue to be admitted
into the meeting and invited those representatives to speak in support of the
application.

Mr Donaldson stated that Members had been provided with an exceptionally
comprehensive report by the Planning Officers detailing how the proposed
development complied with policy. Mr Donaldson stated that he did not wish to add
anything to the Case Officer's Report, other than to say that the applicant was
committed to ensuring that this proposal was delivered to the highest quality, so that
it would be a real asset to the area. The proposed apartments would be set within a
managed parkland, where the occupants would be able to enjoy the amenities of this
part of the Borough. Mr Donaldson acknowledged that some concerns had been
expressed over the increased traffic on Glen Road. However, he noted that two
factors were important:

i) the policy context has been very carefully considered by Planning Officers and by
DFI Roads, and

ii) this proposal seeks to develop 5 new apartments — 4 apartments have already
been approved and could be built under LA06/2017/1461/F. So this proposal was
only for one extra unit.

Mr Donaldson stated that the existing building was not listed and it was
acknowledged that it was within a proposed Area of Townscape Character and the
Project Team had gone to great lengths to ensure that the proposed building would,
as the Officer's Report acknowledged, be in keeping with the character of the
surrounding area. Mr Donaldson believed that it had been demonstrated that it would
be a marked improvement upon the previous proposal which was to convert and
extend the existing derelict building.

The Chairman invited questions from Members.

The Chairman noted that permission was in place already for the conversion of the
property, granted in 2019. This application had been submitted in 2020 and he
wondered why the change to demolition had occurred relatively quickly given
planning had already been granted to convert. Mr Donaldson noted that while the
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previous application had been granted in 2019 it had been submitted in 2017. The
current developer purchased the site in 2016/17 and at the initial stage the plan was
to covert the large house into apartments. With the passage of time and the increase
in the information gained particularly in relation to the structural condition of the
existing building and the work involved in retaining the frontage of the building there
were found to be issues with that. It was found to be impractical to implement the
previous approval and therefore this application was brought forward which was felt
to be a better option for the site in terms of the character and appearance.

The Chairman asked why it was felt that the new building was better than the
conversion. Mr Donaldson advised that the development would cause no harm to the
proposed ATC. It was viewed that the proposal was a betterment and a lot of effort
had been put in to ensure the new development had a historical and characterful
appearance.

Councillor McRandal questioned why three separate planning applications had been
submitted. Mr Donaldson explained that the site was purchased 4-5 years ago and
the initial approach had changed. The proposals had come along incrementally and
related to different parts of the site. As the concepts developed the applications
came forward accordingly.

Mr Donaldson and Mr Logue were returned to the public gallery.

Proposed by Alderman Mcllveen, seconded Councillor Adair, that the
recommendation be adopted and that planning permission be granted.

Alderman Mcllveen felt there was a lot of detail within the report, he noted there were
concerns surrounding road safety and development in the area and he appreciated
the work that been undertaken to explore the matter. The Committee needed to be
mindful that the principle of development had been established.

On being put to the meeting with 8 voting FOR, 0 voting AGAINST, 4 ABSTAINING
and 4 ABSENT, the recommendation was declared CARRIED. A recorded vote
resulted as follows:

FOR (8) AGAINST (0) ABSTAINED (4) ABSENT (4)
Aldermen Alderman

Gibson McDowell

Keery

Mcllveen

Councillors Councillors Councillors
Adair Cathcart Cooper
Brooks McKee McClean
Kennedy McRandal Smith, P
McAlpine Thompson
Walker

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Councillor
Adair, that the recommendation be adopted and that planning permission be
granted.
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4.3 LA06/2020/0578/F — Land 20m west of Ardavon House, 16 Glen Road,
Cultra, Holywood — Development of a residential courtyard of 7 No. two
storey dwellings with associated landscaping (increase from the 6 No.
dwellings approved in this building under reference LA06/2020/0091/F)
(Appendices V - VI)

DEA: Holywood & Clandeboye

Committee Interest: A Local development application attracting six or more
separate individual objections which are contrary to the officer's recommendation
Proposal: Development of a residential courtyard of 7 No. two storey dwellings with
associated landscaping (increase from the 6 No. dwellings approved in this building
under reference LA06/2020/0091/F)

Site Location: Land 20m West of Ardavon House, 16 Glen Road, Cultra, Holywood
Recommendation: Approval

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Case Officer's Report and Addendum.

The Senior Planning and Technical Officer (C Rodgers) outlined the detail of the
application which was for a residential courtyard of 7no. two-storey dwellings on
Glen Road in Holywood — an increase from an extant planning permission for 6no.
dwellings on the site approved in July 2020.

The site was located 20 metres west of Ardavon House — the site of the application
previously presented. The site formed part of the original curtilage of the dwelling.

The site was within the settlement of Holywood and was within a proposed Area of
Townscape Character and also a Local Landscape Policy Area, in draft BMAP.

The site was set back approximately 80m from the road and public views were
restricted by mature trees and the existing dwelling. The site was bounded by, and
had a number of trees within it, which were protected by a Tree Preservation Order.
The proposed vehicular access was off Glen Road and reflected that previously
approved. The existing access to Ardavon House would be for pedestrian and cycle
use only.

The planning history of the site was a significant material consideration as the
design, scale and layout of the proposed building closely replicated that of the extant
planning permission for 6no. dwellings.

The proposal to subdivide the building to provide 7no. dwellings would slightly
increase the density from that previously approved. However, it was considered that
the impact on the character of the area and appearance of the proposed ATC would
be the same. The proposed building would be sensitively sited to the rear of
Ardavon House. The existing boundaries and trees would be retained where
possible and that would ensure that the proposal would not harm the appearance of
the proposed ATC.

The roads issues highlighted in the previous presentation were also relevant to this
application. Glen Road was not adopted, but it accessed onto the A2 Bangor Road
which was a protected route. In accordance with Policy AMP 3 proposals involving
intensification of the use of the existing Glen Road access onto the A2 Bangor Road
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will only be granted where the access cannot be taken from an adjacent minor road
or in the case of residential development, it is demonstrated that the nature and level
of access onto the Protected Route will significantly assist in the creation of a quality
environment without compromising standards of roads safety or resulting in an
unacceptable proliferation of access points.

Given the application sought to increase the number of dwellings by one, it did not
represent intensification of use of the access onto the protected route taking into
account the number of existing units and future committed development.

However, as indicated in the previous presentation, the Council requested DFI
Roads to carefully consider the suitability of the Glen Road junction with the
protected route, to accommodate the additional traffic generated. DFI Roads
confirmed that, at the junction, there was no evidence of a collision history or record
of delays or inconvenience caused to traffic within its vicinity. A Roads Officer visited
the site to observe traffic movements and commented that while delays were
experienced, they were not of a level that would raise concerns regarding road
safety. The response from DFI Roads concluded that Glen Road had an acceptable
junction with the A2 Bangor Road which was a Protected Main Traffic Route and that
the proposed dwellings, in addition to those dwellings committed but not yet
commenced, would not have any impact on the junction. DFI Roads provided no
objection to the proposal. It was therefore considered that the proposal would not
prejudice road safety or inconvenience the flow of traffic and does not conflict with
the protected routes policy.

Private amenity space per dwelling satisfied Creating Places standards and
additional communal open space was provided in the form of a landscaped courtyard
to the front of the dwellings. Parking provision also met Creating Places standards.
The separation distance between the proposal and the existing dwelling at Ardavon
was the same as originally approved and was adequate to protect the residential
amenity of both sites.

The Council’s Tree Officer was consulted and provided no objection. This application
proposed the same works to trees as that previously approved and planning
conditions will ensure trees are adequately protected during construction.

Natural Environment Division provided no objection to the application and
commented that the proposal was unlikely to significantly impact protected or priority
species and habitats.

Six objections had been received and concerns related to traffic and roads safety,
impact on trees, and impact on the character of the area. All issues raised had been
carefully considered in the Case Officer Report.

As previously stated, the extant planning permission for six dwellings on this site was
an important material consideration. No objection to the development had been
received from any consultee. Having considered all material planning matters, the
Planning Officer stated that the application was recommended for approval.

The Chairman thanked the Officer and sought questions from Members.
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Councillor McRandal expressed interest in the nature and character of Glen Road
which primarily comprised large detached houses. He asked the Officer how the
courtyard of terraced type houses fitted into that locale albeit that the site had extant
planning permission.

In response, the Senior Professional and Technical Officer explained that for this
decision and the previous planning approval, it was ascertained that the site under
discussion could be set apart from the established residential neighbourhood. It
would present as a very largescale dwelling sitting 80m from the road, well screened
by mature trees to limit public views. Therefore, in terms of the visual element, the
impact would remain the same as the extant planning permission and cause no
detriment to the overall character.

At this point, the Chairman asked that the speakers, Mr David Donaldson and Mr
Damian Logue join the meeting.

Welcoming the Officer’s in-depth report, Mr Donaldson clarified that the key
consideration was that the courtyard was identical to the approval for six units and
the only difference was that one of the larger units had been sub divided into two. In
essence; it amounted to one extra unit above the extant planning permission.

The Chairman brought attention to the nature of the three separate applications
pertaining to the one property as it appeared there was some suspicion that they
were separating out the intensification of the site. He sought feedback from Mr
Donaldson to allay those fears.

Mr Donaldson indicated that the three applications under discussion had been
submitted at the same time whereas submission of the original applications had
been staggered. He underlined that they represented the final position on the site
and would undoubtedly precipitate the conclusion on what the applicant had hoped
to achieve. He reiterated that the proposed courtyard for seven was precisely the
same footprint for the six previously and the scale was not increasing. They believed
it was now the optimum development to be attained on that plot.

As there were no further queries for Mr Donaldson, the Chairman requested Officers
to return him and Mr Logue to the virtual public gallery.

Proposed by Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Alderman Keery that the
recommendation be adopted.

Alderman Mcllveen remarked both on the extant approval and the one additional
unit. He referred to the dialogue that had taken place on the issues surrounding the
possible impact on the draft ATC but as Dfl Roads were satisfied and had raised no
road safety concerns, he was happy to support the recommendation.

On being put to the meeting, with 9 voting FOR, 0 voting AGAINST, 3 ABSTAINING
and 4 ABSENT, the recommendation was declared CARRIED. A recorded vote
resulted as follows:
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FOR (9) AGAINST (0) ABSTAINING (3) ABSENT (4)
Aldermen Councillor Councillors
Gibson Cathcart Cooper
Keery McKee McClean
McDowell McRandal Smith, P
Mcllveen Thompson
Councillors

Adair

Brooks

Kennedy

McAlpine

Walker

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Alderman
Keery, that the recommendation be adopted, and that planning permission be
refused.

4.4 LA06/2020/0572/F — Lands approximately 30m NE of Ardavon House, 16
Glen Road, Cultra, Holywood — Gate lodge type dwelling & associated
garage and landscaping — Lands approx 30m NE of Ardavon House, 16
Glen Road, Holywood
(Appendices VII - VIII)

DEA: Holywood & Clandeboye

Committee Interest: A Local development application attracting six or more
separate individual objections which are contrary to the officer's recommendation
Proposal: Gate lodge type dwelling and associated garage and landscaping
Site Location: Lands approximately 30m NE of Ardavon House,16 Glen Road,
Cultra, Holywood

Recommendation: Approval

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Case Officer's Report and Addendum.

The Principal Professional and Technical Officer (G Kerr) outlined the detail of the
application which was for a Gatelodge type dwelling and associated garage and
landscaping. The application was before members as it had nine objections from six
separate addresses. All material objections were addressed in the case officer report
and all consultees were content.

As with the previous two proposals, an Ecological Appraisal and Impact Assessment
was submitted with NIEA Natural Environment Division (NED) consulted and
commented that they had no objections subject to conditions.

The site was located on the western side of Glen Road and within the grounds of
Ardavon to the north-east of the existing dwelling and fronts onto Glen Road. There
was an existing access onto Glen Road. There were mature trees and hedging along
the road-side boundary and the existing access. The local plan considerations were
the same as the previous two applications submitted. Whilst there was no planning
history for the specific application site the principle of development was established
on the wider site.
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In respect of roads, the Planning Officer detailed that the consideration was the
same as the previous two applications with the not resulting in intensification of use
onto a Protected Route. It was considered that an additional dwelling would not
prejudice road safety or significantly inconvenience the flow of traffic on to the private
road and Dfl Roads response to the proposal overall had offered no objections from
a road safety perspective.

Adequate car parking would be provided as the site was of ample size to include
more than two in-curtilage spaces and a detached double garage would also be
provided. It was therefore considered that the proposal complied with Policy AMP 7
Car Parking.

She indicated that the proposal was for one dwelling within a large garden area
within an established residential area. It was considered that the proposal was in
keeping with the surrounding area as the proposed dwelling would front onto the
road, the scale and design would respect the character of the area and views would
be limited due to the mature trees along the road and within the site.

The protected trees had been integrated into the layout of the proposal and would be
retained and protected by conditions on any planning approval. It was considered
that the proposal would not have an adverse impact on the appearance of the
proposed ATC as its scale and design were appropriate to the site context and
character of the wider area and the site was well screened by existing vegetation.
The proposed dwelling would respect the surrounding context and existing
topography of the site. It was considered that the proposal now drew on the best
local traditions of form, materials, and detailing. The new building will be finished in
sand cement render with a natural slate roof which are sympathetic materials in
keeping with the character of the area. Existing trees and planting within the site
would also ensure that there were no unacceptable adverse impacts on residential
amenity.

In conclusion, the Planning Officer detailed that the proposal has been considered
having regard to all material considerations, representations, relevant planning
policies, planning history and consultation responses. The proposal would maintain
the character of the ATC and would have no adverse impact on the residential
amenity of existing or proposed neighbouring dwellings and the proposal would not
prejudice road safety. Therefore, grant of planning permission was recommended.

Thanking the Officer, the Chairman sought questions from Members.

Councillor McRandal made reference to page 7 of the Case Officer’s report where it
mentioned PPS2 — Natural Heritage and specifically quoted “NED recommends the
use of low level lighting and that any lighting is avoided that would lead to
illumination/light spill onto the boundary vegetation to protect bats. This has not been
included as a condition to be added to any approval. NED would also recommend
the implementation of the measures as noted within the Ecological Appraisal in
relation to badgers but again this has not been included as a condition”. With that
information borne in mind, he questioned why those conditions had not been applied.
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The Principal Professional and Technical Officer stated that with the agreement of
the Head of Planning, the Committee could seek delegated powers to add the use of
low level lighting as a condition, noting that it had been included in the two previous
approvals. She verified that the measures relating to badgers could also be
incorporated and that could be undertaken in advance of the Decision Notice being
issued.

With no additional questions for the Officer, the Chairman asked that Mr Donaldson
and Mr Logue be brought into the meeting.

Mr Donaldson believed the Officer had furnished the Committee with an
exceptionally comprehensive report and he had nothing further to add. However, he
mentioned that the gate lodge type dwelling was designed to represent an historical
element to the overall concept that the applicant wished to achieve on the site. The
three elements consisted of the main building, the subsidiary courtyard to the rear
and the gate lodge to demarcate the main entrance. He welcomed the Officer’s
recommendation of approval.

With regard to the applicant, Councillor McRandal wondered about the imposition of
those two conditions to be attached and if he would be affected by those.

Mr Donaldson gave an assurance that those would not cause an issue and indeed it
was a point well made by the Member.

No other questions were forthcoming from Members, hence the Chairman asked that
Mr Donaldson and Mr Logue be returned to the virtual public gallery.

Proposed by Councillor Adair, seconded by Alderman Keery that the
recommendation be adopted.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED, on the proposal of Councillor Adair, seconded by
Alderman Keery, that the recommendation be adopted, and that planning
permission be approved. In addition, delegated powers would be sought at
next month’s Council meeting to allow two conditions to be placed on the
application.

RECESS

At this stage 9.02pm, the meeting took a 10 minute recess and recommenced at
9.12pm.

NOTED.

(Alderman Gibson and Councillor McKee left the meeting at this stage — 9.12pm)
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5. UPDATE ON PLANNING APPEALS
(Appendix 1X)

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Report dated 18 October 2021 from the Director of
Planning, Regeneration and Development attaching decision notice. The report
detailed the following:

Decisions

1. The following appeal was deemed invalid on the 30 September

Appeal reference: 2020/A0026

Application Reference: LA06/2018/0673/0

Appeal by: Laburnumbhill Properties Ltd

Subject of Appeal: Refusal of outline planning permission

Location: 70m south west of 1 Cardy Road East, Greyabbey

The Council refused the above application on 4 October 2020 for a number of
reasons wherein it was considered that the proposal failed Policies CTY 2a, CTY 8,
CTY 13 and CTY 14 of PPS 21 — Sustainable Development in the Countryside, and
Policy NH 2 of PPS 2 — Natural Heritage.

The Commissioner was of the view that there was no valid appeal before the
Commission as the requirements of Article 8 of The Planning (General Development
Procedure) Order (Northern Ireland) 2015 had not been satisfied.

The Council advertised the proposal in line with the location as described on the
submitted application form as ‘70m south west of no. 1 Cardy Road East....’, and the
decision issued referring to that address. However, that site address was incorrect
as it referred to south west of no. 1 Cardy Road instead of south east of no. 1 Cardy
Road. The incorrect address of the location was deemed to be seriously misleading
and to have potentially deprived people who were interested in the proposal from
making representations accordingly.

The Commissioner was of the opinion that the failure to publish a proper notice
defeated the purpose of publication and rendered the Council’s decision on the
application invalid.

As such, the address had been corrected on the system and the requisite advertising
and neighbour notification undertaken, and the decision would re-issue via the
delegated list accordingly.

New Appeals Lodged

2. The following appeal was submitted on 27 September 2021.

Appeal reference: 2021/E0045
Application Reference:  LA06/2017/0374/CA
Appeal by: Mr Glen Baxter

Subject of Appeal: Appeal against Enforcement Notice:
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‘Alleged unauthorised construction of earth bund adjacent
to front boundary along Gransha Road’
Location: 431a Gransha Road, Bangor

Details of appeal decisions, new appeals and scheduled hearings could be viewed at
WWWw.pacni.gov.uk.

RECOMMENDED that Council notes this report.

The Head of Planning guided Members through the report drawing Members’
attention to section 1 of the last paragraph. She advised that when officers had
approached the agent to request the amended application form, they were informed
that he and the applicant were compiling further information and plans for submitting.
At that point Officers would advise neighbours why they were being notified again
and it would be re-advertised.

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Councillor Adair, seconded by Alderman
Keery, that the recommendation be adopted.

6. HED — ADVANCE NOTICE OF LISTING
(Appendices XI — XIlI)

PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED:- Report dated 25 October 2021 from the Director of
Planning, Regeneration and Development detailing the following:

Background

1. The Council served a Building Preservation Notice (BPN) on 28 September 2021
on Orlock Coastal Battery, a building in the garden of 25 Coastguard Lane,
Orlock, on the basis of an assessment carried out by the Department for
Communities’ Historic Environment Division.

2. On 1 April 2015 the discretionary power to serve a ‘Building Preservation Notice’
transferred from the former Department of the Environment to councils. Such a
BPN was served where it appeared to a council that a building was of
architectural or historic merit and was at risk of demolition or significant
alteration.

3. A BPN was a form of temporary listing which provided statutory protection to an
unlisted building, for a period of six months, as if it were listed, subject to
meeting the following test:

e It was of special architectural or historic interest; and it was in danger of
demolition or of alteration in such a way as to affect its character as a building
of such interest.

Consultation

4. The Council had received the attached documents setting out the Historic
Environment Division’s intention to list the Orlock Coastal Battery, near 25
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Coastguard Lane, Orlock, and inviting the Council’s views on the proposed
listing, within six weeks of the date of the letter, being 03 December 2021.

5. The Planning Service’s Local Development Plan team was reviewing the
documentation in liaison with colleagues in Development Control and would
respond accordingly.

RECOMMENDED that the Planning Committee notes the report and attachments,
outlines its input into the response and that officers bring back a proposed response
to Council for approval.

The Head of Planning spoke to the report and highlighted the salient points,
emphasising that as part of the HED Advance Notice of Listing, the HED was
concerned about what it considered to be a very rare World War 2 coastal battery.
To provide background, she outlined that the occupants had submitted a planning
application in October 2020 for the demolition of an existing guest accommodation
building and construction of a new build. The proposed scheme involved demolition
of a concrete gun house, which was part of the World War 2 coastal defence battery
at Orlock Point. As a site on the Department’s defence heritage record, it held a
significant level of archaeological interest. HED had recently carried out an
assessment in connection with the defence heritage survey and determined that it
would potentially meet the criteria for scheduling. HED contended that the
application was contrary to policy BH1 of PPS6: The Preservation of Archaeological
Remains of Regional Interest and their setting. If permitted, HED considered it
would adversely impact upon the gun house and had urged the applicant to submit a
revised proposal to preserve and sympathetically incorporate the gun house.

The Head of Planning detailed that the planning application was subsequently
withdrawn and in September 2021, Officers received a complaint relating to
unauthorised excavation works at the base of the gun house. As a consequence of
that, HED asked for a Building Preservation Notice to be served as it was concerned
about its possible demolition as it did not have a listing. Apparently, the modern
modifications did not detract from the listing criteria because it was so rare and only
one of three in Northern Ireland that were largely intact. The consultation process
would last six months and it was probable that it would meet the criteria for listing
following that process.

Proposed by Councillor Adair, seconded by Alderman Keery that the
recommendation be adopted.

As proposer, Councillor Adair articulated his support for the listing of this rare
remaining piece of history and heritage; if permitted to be demolished it would be lost
forever. He maintained that it was the Council’s duty to protect and preserve this
unique structure to tell the story of our Borough for future generations. He was also
mindful that one of the biggest attractions for visitors to our Borough was our built
heritage.

Alderman Keery fully endorsed the sentiments of his colleague and reiterated the
importance of maintaining such structures as this for future generations.
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Regarding the process for the listing of buildings, the Chairman queried the Council’s
role and asked if the Council had any rights if it happened to disagree about a
potential listing or could it propose buildings to list.

The Head of Planning asserted that the Council could develop its own locally
important buildings list whereby the buildings included may not meet the criteria for
pure listing. Hence, we could certainly propose but only HED could confirm a listing.
The powers to place Building Preservation Notices were passed to Council and in
this instance, Officers were therefore expected to undertake the work of the HED
without knowing the full background.

Listening to her explanation, the Chairman reiterated that the owner in this instance
was powerless to make an argument and would just have to deal with the decision.

In a similar vein, Councillor Walker pondered that if the building were listed would the
owners have to make it available for the public to view.

The Head of Planning reported that public access would not be necessary but rather
it would remain part of our heritage. Undoubtedly, if it was granted listing in the
future, it would become the responsibility of the person who had ownership and the
onus would be on that owner to upkeep the building. She regretted that there was a
lack of financial support from Central Government to encourage stewardship in those
circumstances. The Heritage Lottery Fund was currently offering paltry amounts for
roof repairs and local authorities had to continue to lobby Central Government in that
regard.

It was the viewpoint of Councillor Walker that it was not an attractive building like
Grey Fort and many other alternatives, so why would anyone wish to view the gun
house. He concluded that it appeared to be an unfair situation.

RESOLVED, on the proposal of Councillor Adair, seconded by Alderman
Keery, that the recommendation be adopted.

EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC/PRESS

AGREED, on the proposal of Councillor Adair, seconded by Alderman Keery,
that the public/press be excluded during the discussion of the undernoted
items of confidential business.

7. SUSTAINABILITY APPRAISAL OF LOCAL DEVELOPMENT

PLAN
(Appendices XIII = XIV)

**IN CONFIDENCE**

NOT FOR PUBLICATION
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SCHEDULE 6 — INFORMATION RELATING TO THE FINANCIAL OR BUSINESS
AFFAIRS OF ANY PARTICULAR PERSON (INCLUDING THE COUNCIL HOLDNG
THAT INFORMATION)

8. QUARTERLY UPDATE ON ENFORCEMENT
(Appendices XV — XVI)

**IN CONFIDENCE**
NOT FOR PUBLICATION
SCHEDULE 6 — INFORMATION RELATING TO THE FINANCIAL OR BUSINESS

AFFAIRS OF ANY PARTICULAR PERSON (INCLUDING THE COUNCIL HOLDNG
THAT INFORMATION)

RE-ADMITTANCE OF PUBLIC/PRESS

AGREED, on the proposal of Alderman Mcllveen, seconded by Councillor
Walker, that the public/press be re-admitted to the meeting.

TERMINATION OF MEETING

The meeting terminated at 9.38 pm.



ITEM 4.1

Ards and North Down Borough Council

Application Ref

LA06/2020/1008/0

Proposal

Erection of 9 Dwellings with access off Messines Road (Right
turning lane provided)

Location

Lands immediately north of 10-18 Cambourne View and 17
Cambourne Park, Newtownards

DEA: Newtownards

Committee
Interest

Called in by Ald Mcllveen from delegated list w/c 18 October
2021:

“The only ground for refusal of this application is that it is deemed
contrary to policy AMP 3 of PPS3. | would ask that the Committee
make a determination on whether this application meets any of the
exceptions contained in that policy and that Dfl Roads are asked to
be present at the Committee meeting when this matter is being
determined to inform the discussion.”

Validated

16/11/2020

Summary

e Proposed access is directly onto Messines Road — A20 By
-Pass

¢ Messines Road is a Type 2 Protected Route - dual
carriageways, ring roads, through passes and by passes

¢ Protected Routes are designated to protect the free flow of
traffic and the Planning Authority restricts number of
accesses onto such routes accordingly

e Statutory consultee DFI Roads recommend REFUSAL as,
if permitted, it would result in the creation of an access onto
the Messines Road prejudicing free flow of traffic and
conditions of general safety

e Proposal is not deemed to be an exception to the Policy or
be of regional significance that would justify an approval of
planning permission

Recommendation

Refusal

Attachment

Item 4.1a — Case Officer Report




Application Ref: LA06/2020/1008/0O DEA: Newtownards

Proposal: Erection of 9 Dwellings with access off Messines Road (Right turning lane
provided)

Location: Lands immediately North of 10-18 Cambourne View and 17 Cambourne
Park, Newtownards

Applicant: Ashton Fraser Investments

Date Valid: 16/11/2020 EIA Screening Required: No

Date last Advertised: 05/08/2021

Date last Neighbour Notified: 21/09/2021

Consultations

Consultation was carried out with the following statutory and non-statutory consultees
and a synopsis of responses is listed

Consultee Response

DFI Roads Recommends refusal

NI Water No objection

Environmental Health No objection subject to conditions

Representations: Yes

Letters of Support | 0 | Letters of Objection | 2 | Petitions 0

Summary of Main Issues:

¢ Principle of development
e Visual Amenity

¢ Residential Amenity

e Sewerage arrangements
e Road safety and parking
e Biodiversity

Case Officer: | Caroline Herron

Recommendation: Refuse Planning Permission

Agreed by Authorised Officer

Full details of this application, including the application forms, relevant drawings,
consultation responses and any representations received are available to view at the
Planning Portal www.planningni.gov.uk using Public Access
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The site is an area of grassland with large areas of gorse. The site is bound on 2 sides
by roads and 1 side by residential development. The road to the north, on which the
access to the site is proposed, is a Protected Route. There is a large office block
serving Hughes Insurance north of the site. There is post and wire fencing and
trees/scrub along the northern and eastern boundaries. The southern boundary is
undefined as the red line does not exceed to the fence line at Cambourne.

The area contains a mix of residential and commercial uses.

No relevant planning history.

Policy Framework

The relevant planning policy framework for this application is as follows:

e Ards and Down Area Plan 2015
e Strategic Planning Policy Statement for Northern Ireland




e Planning Policy Statement 2: Natural Heritage

e Planning Policy Statement 3: Access, Movement & Parking

e Planning Policy Statement 3: Clarification of Policy AMP 3: Access to Protected
Routes

e Planning Policy Statement 7: Quality Residential Environments

e Addendum to Planning Policy Statement 7. Safeguarding the Character of
Established Residential Areas

e Planning Policy Statement 8: Open Space, Sport and Recreation

e Planning Policy Statement 12: Housing in Settlements

Relevant supplementary planning guidance for this application is as follows:
e Creating Places
e DCAN 8 — Housing in Existing Urban Areas
e DCAN 15 — Vehicular Access Standards

Principle of Development

The site is within the settlement of Newtownards in the Ards and Down Area Plan 2015.
There are no further designations on the land. This is an outline application proposing
the erection of 9 dwellings and 0.35ha of public open space/parkland. Housing is
considered to be in conformity with the plan provided it complies with the relevant
regional planning policies.

The SPPS states that sustainable development should be permitted, having regard to
the development plan and all other material considerations, unless the proposed
development will cause demonstrable harm to interests of acknowledged importance.

The site currently comprises grassland with scrub throughout. The area was assessed
to ascertain if it constitutes an area of open space as defined in Planning Policy
Statement 8 (PPS 8). The portion of land under consideration is left-over land from the
erection of the Hughes Insurance office block and the construction of the Ring Road.
The land was not designed to function as an area of public open space and it does not
make any significant contribution in terms of visual amenity. | am content that the land
does not meet th